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March 26, 2005

Ronald Schwartz

Regional Air Quality Program Manager

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania

Department of Environmental Protection

Southwest Region-Field Operation

400 Waterfront Drive

Pittsburgh, PA 15222-4745

RE: Plan Approval No. PA-30-00150A for Wellington Development LLC, Greene County, PA

Dear Mr. Schwartz:


I recommend the following revisions to the above-referenced Plan for the 525-MW waste coal CFB boiler proposed by Wellington Development, LLC at Nemacolin in Greene County, PA.  These comments are based on my extensive experience with the air permit for the proposed Longview power plant in Monongalia County West Virginia, and the successful resolution of appeals of that permit by the Sierra Club, et al. (2004).  The Greene Energy Resource Recovery Project (GERRP) facility, as described in the proposed Plan Approval, would have pollution emissions far higher than other recently permitted facilities and would be inconsistent with requirements of the Clean Air Act

1.  PA-DEP and US-EPA appear to be caught in a “race to the bottom” with regard to new gob- or coal-fired power plants.  PA-DEP should shift its emphasis in this permitting process from “How dirty can we get away with?” to an approach of “How clean can we get this plant to be?”

Rationale:


Throughout this process, PA-DEP appears to have relied excessively on material and arguments from project proponents, rather than an objective evaluation of the issues.  When the issues in this Plan Approval are viewed in light of the PA-DEP response to comments for the Robinson Power Company’s Beech Hollow project, numerous inconsistencies incomplete responses, and flawed arguments occur in both, without any effort by PA-DEP to resolve these.   Both PA-DEP and US-EPA have been caught in this “race”, in spite of the clear language of the Clean Air Act.


For example, PA-DEP argue that the GERRP project is so unique (CFB boiler burning waste bituminous coal) that comparisons with other similar facilities cannot be used to require lower SO2 emission rates.  But then PA-DEP implies that no similar argument holds for NOx emissions, and Selective Catalytic Reduction (SCR) should not be required because it has not been employed in any CFB plant, thereby suggesting that GERRP is not unique, but should be judged consistently with other plants burning other fuels in other areas.


In addition, PA-DEP and US-EPA have both argued that their agency’s mercury emissions regulatory approach is superior, and both appear embarrassed by the contradictions in the rollbacks in MACT regulation recently announced.  Yet, neither apply the respective MACT or BAT requirements to numerous other Hazardous Air Pollutants from this facility, thereby disregarding arsenic, cadmium, chromium, nickel, selenium, dioxins, etc.


The proposed Plan Approval for the GERRP (and Robinson Power) facilities should be amended to resolve these problems, by addressing the technical issues below.

2.  Sulfur dioxide emissions are unacceptably high and do not represent Best Available Control Technology (BACT), as required by PA-DEP rules.


A more thorough BACT analysis must be provided, including:

2.a. the use of clean fuels, alone or in higher proportions in mixtures with waste coal; 

2.b.  more extensive documentation of fuel supplies in gob piles must be provided;

2.c. innovative fuel combustion techniques (IGCC) must be evaluated;

2.d. a complete analysis of wet flue gas desulfurization; 

2.e. Sulfur dioxide emission rates must be lowered substantially to levels comparable to the best new facilities recently permitted.

Rationale:

2.a.  Article 3, Chapter 121.1 defines BACT as follows:

BACT—Best Available Control Technology—An emissions limitation based on the maximum degree of reduction for each pollutant subject to regulation under the Clean Air Act emitted from or which results from a major emitting facility which the permitting authority, on a case-by-case basis, taking into account energy, environmental and economic impacts and other costs, determines is achievable for the facility through application of production processes and available methods, systems and techniques, including fuel cleaning, clean fuels, or treatment or innovative fuel combustion techniques for control of each pollutant. Application of BACT may not result in emissions of a pollutant which will exceed the emissions allowed by an applicable standard established under section 111 or 112 of the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C.A. § § 7411 and 7412). Emissions from a source utilizing clean fuels, or another means, to comply with BACT may not be allowed to increase above levels that would have been required under BACT as it existed prior to enactment of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990. (emphasis added)



Many project proponents have argued that this facility should be approved because it has substantially lower emissions than nearby older plants such as the Hatfields Ferry plant.  This approach is clearly incorrect, as the Clean Air Act does not allow comparisons with old plants, but instead requires an evaluation of emissions in comparison to the best comparable new facilities.  

While the use of waste coal as fuel has certain environmental benefits, this cannot be used as an excuse for emissions limits in violation of the regulatory requirements for BACT.  Admittedly, the use of CFB boilers is not directly comparable to a Pulverized Coal boiler such as Longview proposes, and the use of waste coal is not directly comparable to run of mine coal.  However, the definition of BACT clearly requires analysis of the use of clean fuels and alternative “fuel combustion techniques” to determine the lowest appropriate emissions rate.  Furthermore, the operator’s choice of waste coal as a fuel, even with the clear desire of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania to promote such use, cannot substitute for the clear requirement for the BACT analysis to consider “clean fuels”.  Certainly, a higher proportion of run-of-mine coal would have a very significant effect in lowering the sulfur dioxide emissions rate.  

2.b.  Experience with the American Power Recyclers CFB facility in Marion County, WV shows that the fuel content in gob piles is overestimated.  Although they originally claimed to have a 30+ year supply of gob, burnable waste coal was exhausted in less than 10 years and new run-of-mine coal, as well as hazardous waste from SuperFund sites, is being used to fuel the plant.  Since the heat content and fuel quality in gob piles is notoriously variable, extensive documentation of fuel quality is needed to assure that adequate supplies of gob are present.  The few samples and analyses provided in the application file are wholly inadequate to assure that additional fuels will not be required well before the end of the useful life of this facility.  In any event, adjusting the air permit emissions limits to include a higher percentage of run-of-mine coal should be evaluated as an alternative in the BACT analysis, as experience shows this outcome may occur anyway.

2.c.  Furthermore, use of clean fuel mixtures, in combination with innovative fuel combustion techniques such as Integrated Gasification/Combined Cycle boilers, may achieve emissions rates lower than those proposed at Longview.  IGCC boilers have demonstrated substantially lower rates than either PC or CFB boilers, and have significant efficiency advantages over either of those older technologies.  The PA-DEP Review of Application memo by Mark Gorog (Feb 15, 2005, page 18) is outdated in that it relies on EPA determinations from 1993 that a BACT analysis need not consider such alternative boiler designs.  Recent decisions in Georgia, New Mexico and Illinois have documented that IGCC must be considered as an alternative in BACT analysis for new coal-fired power plants.  Furthermore, EPA’s New Source Review Workshop Manual clearly states that:

 “this is an aspect of the PSD permitting process in which states have the discretion to engage in a broader analysis…”  

New “Clean Coal” technologies such as IGCC will never be used, in spite of the billions of dollars of public investment in their development, if permit applicants are consistently able to disregard them in their BACT analysis.

2.d.  Longview proposes to use wet flue gas desulfurization, which GERRP rejects largely because of the “large increase in the project capital cost of $109 million.” (application page 5-12).  GERRP estimates the cost effectiveness at $5,760 per ton of SO2 controlled, and claims that “because wet scrubbing has never been applied to a circulating fluidized bed, …the addition of wet limestone scrubbing is not BACT” (application page 5-12).  The use of wet scrubbers, a well-demonstrated and technically feasible technology, should be considered as the base case in comparisons with some of the alternatives described below, and should be considered the minimum for BACT.


The BACT cost analysis for wet scrubbing is inadequate because it does not include any estimate of potential income from sales of byproduct.  Recent news reports describe the sale of high quality gypsum from American Electric Power plants for use in wallboard manufacturing, a new industrial facility to be located in the vicinity of Wheeling, WV with the potential for hundreds of new jobs in this ancillary industry.  Further, the BACT analysis does not adjust the costs for the savings in cost of SO2 allowances.  These costs have risen dramatically in the last few years, and seem likely to remain high for the foreseeable future.  The inclusion of these and other additional cost savings in a proper analysis would substantially lower that cost and would make wet scrubbing a much more economically viable option.  Furthermore, I do not agree that a cost of $5,760 per ton of SO2 removed makes wet scrubbing economically infeasible.  Analyses from the National Park Service for the Gascoyne CFB boiler suggest an SO2 removal cost of $5,143/ton.  Given the proximity of the GERRP facility to the PM2.5 monattainment areas, and the contributions of SO2 to PM2.5, this cost is well within the range that PA-DEP must consider as economically feasible.


Although the application lists the Kentucky Mountain Power facility which burns a mixture of waste coal and coal and uses “Natural Integrated Desulfurization” to achieve an emissions limit of 0.13 lb/mmBtu; GERRP does no BACT analysis of this approach.  Likewise, no BACT analysis is provided of emissions rates of facilities that use higher proportions of cleaner fuels with CFB boilers.  Numerous examples of these are available, demonstrating that the 0.234 lb/mmBtu emissions rate is clearly not BACT

2.e.  The emissions rate of 0.234 lb/mmBtu (30-day average) is substantially higher than for other new sources.  For example, the emissions rate for the Longview plant was originally proposed as 0.15 lb/mmBtu (3-hour) and 0.12 lb/mmBtu (24-hour).  In the final permit, Longview agreed to an annual average of 0.095 lb SO2/mmBtu, 60 % lower than would be permitted at the GERRP facility.  Comparable emissions rates could be achieved based on the control efficiencies proposed for the Gascoyne lignite plant.  Even among waste coal-fired CFB plants, the Kentucky Mountain Power facility has emissions rates far lower than those proposed for GERRP.  Instead of ignoring or disregarding them, PA-DEP needs to include these estimates in the BACT analysis to determine an SO2 emissions rate for the GERRP facility.

3.  Plan Approval notice is inadequate to protect Class I Areas from impacts of acid deposition.

3.a.  No permit or plan approval should be issued until complete and accurate modeling information, using valid data, is available to the public and approved by PA-DEP.  

3.b.  PA-DEP must re-advertise the plan approval and allow adequate time for public review and meaningful comment on the complete file.  

3.c.  Notices of Violation should be written to property owners that continue to allow unpermitted releases of air pollutants.

3.d.  Approved modeling should omit the use of invalid emissions reductions or “Meteorological Interference” proposed by GERRP.

3.e.  No permit or plan approval should be issued unless and until GERRP fully mitigates any adverse effects to Class I Areas.  The Mitigation Plan proposed for the Robinson Power facility is flawed and must not be used as a model for GERRP.

Rationale:


The Plan Approval notice does not describe any impacts to Class I Areas such as Dolly Sods Wilderness Area, Otter Creek Wilderness Area, or the Shenandoah National Park  Furthermore, it appears from the Mark Gorog memo (page 26) that PA-DEP approval of the air modeling results is still pending.  This is particularly distressing in that any impacts to Class I Areas must be described in public notice of the air permit in order for the public to be fully aware of all of the impacts of the facility.  Clean Air Act rules clearly require public notification of any adverse impact to Class I areas.  It is unreasonable for PA-DEP to expect meaningful comment from the public if all of the facts and analyses are not presented and available for public review prior to the comment period.  The failure to notify the public of any potential adverse impacts to Class I Areas clearly leads to the impression that the emissions are less damaging to the environment than is actually the case, and therefore diminishes the likelihood of fully involving those members of the public concerned about those potential impacts.  


The presentation of the applicants’ modeling results, prior to final analysis and approval by the Department, reinforces this appearance of bias in favor of the applicant.  The applicant clearly has an interest in presenting results most favorable to the issuance of the plan and permits, and thus may underestimate the actual impact of the facility.  The absence of any official analysis in the presentation of these results by PA-DEP in a Notice to the public is a fatal flaw in the process, and, although perhaps unintentional, it again potentially misleads the public as to the actual severity of the impacts of the facility.  Public comment that is based on incomplete, inaccurate and misleading information cannot be construed as full public participation in the process.  Presentation of the Notice of Intent To Approve, without the benefit of thorough analysis and objective presentation of the results to the public by the relevant agencies, is clearly not an acceptable process of public involvement.


It is important to note that the prediction of air quality improvements in Class I Areas, in the GERRP application, (page 8-1), is based on faulty analysis, and impermissible assumptions during modeling.  The analysis appears to include reductions in SO2 emissions associated with reclamation of coal refuse piles.  The applicant is clearly attempting to get credit for halting an unregulated release from properties over which they have control.  Rewarding this type of bad behavior is unacceptable. Notices of Violation should be issued for any unpermitted releases, and the property owner should be required to obtain SO allowances for all such releases for which they are legal responsible.


The SO2 emissions levels from GERRP appear to exceed significance thresholds by a factor of 2-3 (application page 8-1).  Due to the close proximity of the GERRP project to the Longview facility, the significant impact of Longview’s emissions on Class I areas, and the fact that GERRP’s projected emission are more than double those of Longview, it seems inevitable that significant adverse impacts to Class I Areas will occur.  I have spent a great deal of time over the last 10 + years in efforts to preserve and protect Dolly Sods and similar areas and I can not accept such adverse impacts.


In addition, GERRP apparently is using some highly dubious assumptions regarding “Meteorological Interferences” to disregard many of the visibility impacts predicted from the model (e-mail and memo dated Feb. 4, 2004 from David Shea to Howard Gebhart, et al.).  It should be noted that elevations change dramatically in the areas of Dolly Sods and Otter Creek.  Predictions of fog at low lying elevations (Elkins Airport) can not be assumed to imply low natural visibility at high elevation sites in these wilderness areas.  Indeed, the conditions that give rise to low lying fog in valleys (calm winds, temperature inversions) are precisely the conditions that would cause clear skies on mountaintop sites.  The assumption of Meteorological Interference should not be accepted unless it is supported by meteorological data from actual mountaintop sites adjacent to these Wilderness Areas.  Acceptance of such dubious approaches is clearly arbitrary and capricious.


Because Dolly Sods and Otter Creek include watersheds with poorly buffered soils and are already receiving damage from acid deposition, any further increase in acid deposition will exacerbate the ongoing damage and will be biologically significant.  Because the modeling analyses supplied by GERRP appear to be based on the inadmissible use of SO2 reductions from gob pile reclamation, and the unacceptable and (potentially) erroneous assumptions regarding Meteorological Interferences, the scale of the impacts cannot be adequately estimated.  

In addition, the requirement for acquiring Acid Rain Allowances does not adequately mitigate the site-specific impacts to these Class I Areas because those allowances may actually come from facilities quite distant from the Class I Areas receiving the Acid Rain impacts.  In the case of the Longview permit, a separate mitigation plan was required as a permit condition to assure that Allowances would be acquired from facilities in the vicinity of the Class I Areas, in order to assure a net reduction in acid deposition.  Although at that time, I had reluctantly agreed to those conditions, it is now clear that this approach is fraught with peril because, as I feared, nothing prevents those sources that provide Allowances to Longview from acquiring additional Allowances for their own facility from other distant sources, thereby resulting in increased acid deposition impacts to Class I Areas in spite of the mitigation plan.  In other words, the Mitigation Plan may become simply a paper trading scheme, rather than providing “on-the-ground” reductions in acid deposition.  It is my understanding that Federal Land Managers have themselves begun to have second thoughts about the mitigation plan in the Longview permit, precisely because of this loophole.  

The Class I Mitigation Plan proposed in section 9 of the Robinson Power Plan Approval suffers from the same flaws as the Longview Mitigation proposal, as well as a number of additional deficiencies.  Nothing in that mitigation plan prevents a source of “Mitigation Reductions” from acquiring additional SO2 allowances from another facility within the same operating company.  For example, Robinson may well choose to acquire Mitigation Reductions from the Harrison Power Station owned by Allegheny Energy.  Because the Mitigation Plan for Robinson required that impact modeling:

 “need only include the Robinson Power sources and the generating source(s).“ 

Allegheny could easily reduce the generation capacity factor at the Harrison plant, while increasing the generation capacity factor at Albright, for no net loss in electricity sales revenue.  But since emissions of SO2 are much higher at Albright than at either Harrison or Robinson, a significant increase in SO2 deposition at Otter Creek and Dolly Sods would result.  But since only the emissions from Harrison and Robinson need be modeled, increased emissions from Albright would not be assessed.  Indeed, since the cost of operation may well be higher at Harrison than at Albright, market forces alone will drive transaction toward this outcome.  Mitigation Reductions sources will inevitably scale back operations of their highest cost (and likely their cleanest) generating facilities while expanding operations of the cheapest generating plants.  Both Robinson and Allegheny will generate profits from this Mitigation Plan, and the only “victim” will be the helpless Class I Areas that the Plan is supposed to protect.  The Class I Mitigation Plan in the Robinson Plan Approval is unacceptable, and any Mitigation Plan for GERRP should include an assumption of the above market-driven behavior as the default analysis.  In fact, the Mitigation Plan for Robinson does not even include the initial requirement that Mitigation Reductions be generated from facilities within the vicinity of the Class I Areas where they would potentially have the most benefit for those areas they are supposed to protect.  The absence of any requirement for comprehensive impact modeling from all sources surrounding Robinson and the Class I areas, coupled with the absence of a requirement that the Mitigation Reductions at contributing sources be “real”, means that the Mitigation Plan is simply a paper shuffling exercise that produces no real mitigation for the Class I Areas.

Because Dolly Sods and Otter Creek already suffer from serious acid deposition impacts, any further increase in acid deposition will inevitably result in adverse impacts.  There is no remaining “buffer” to absorb additional acid deposition.


Therefore, I recommend that any Plan approval for the GERRP facility include a verifiable mitigation plan to assure no further adverse impacts to Class I Areas.  This mitigation plan must assure a net reduction in sulfur dioxide emissions in the vicinity of the Class I Areas.  Such reductions must be real, new, surplus, practically enforceable, permanent, and quantifiable.

4.  The NOx emissions rate of 0.10 lb/mmBtu (24-hour average) does not represent the Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER).

4.a. A thorough LAER analysis must be conducted to include: i) use of alternative fuel mixtures, ii) use of Selective Catalytic Reduction, and iii) alternative boiler technologies.

4.b. The use of economic considerations and the conclusion of technical infeasibility for SCR as LAER are not acceptable.

4.c.  Dramatically lower emissions rates for NOx should be required.  

4.d.  Emission rates must include all species of nitrogen oxides active in ozone formation.

Rationale:


As noted above, cleaner fuels or fuel mixtures should be considered.  IGCC boilers, and even pulverized coal boilers with add-on controls, are known to produce dramatically lower NOx emission rates, and an analysis of their potential should be included.  Integration of boiler technologies such as IGCC with an increase in the proportion of run-of-mine coal should be considered, as the combination is likely to be more feasible, and produce lower emissions than either technology alone.


Most importantly, the application should evaluate the use of Selective Catalytic Reduction (SCR) as LAER for this facility.  In the application, GERRP concludes that SCR “would have to be installed prior to the fabric filter where the flue gas temperature is close to 650 F” (application at page 5-7).  Because of catalyst poisoning by the heavy ash load, GERRP concludes that SCR is not technically feasible.  The Mark Gorog memo implies that positioning the SCR unit downstream of the fabric filter would avoid this catalyst poisoning problem, but dismisses this approach as infeasible because it would require re-heating the exhaust stream, making the project economically infeasible and would produce more NOx in the re-heating process.  The rejection of SCR on this basis is unacceptable for two reasons. 

First, no analysis of the actual energy requirements or additional NOx formation (dis-benefits) is available.  The unsupported assumption in the Gorog memo simply cannot be accepted without substantive independent analysis and operational data.  (Was this information supplied by Wellington?)  Recent advances in catalyst technologies allow substantially lower operating temperatures, making re-heating of exhaust gases much less of an issue.  

Second, the inference that SCR can not be used because it would make the project economically infeasible directly contradicts the clear intent of the Clean Air Act to require the Lowest Achievable Emissions Rate in nonattainment areas.  Economic feasibility should not be considered because the area already violates health standards.  The position of PA-DEP appears to be that making a profit by poisoning people is somehow acceptable, implying a bias that this facility must be permitted regardless of how many people are adversely affected.


SCR is widely acknowledged as the best available add-on technology for reducing NOx from coal-fired power plants.  The LAER analysis should compare this approach with IGCC boilers and alterative fuels. The fact that SCR has not previously been used with CFB boilers is irrelevant as NO technology has recently been used on coal-fired power plants proposed for ozone nonattainment areas.  While SNCR may be viewed as acceptable in attainment areas, PA-DEP must uphold a higher standard in nonattainment areas.  If PA-DEP wants to argue that CFB boilers burning waste bituminous coal represent a unique source category, then they must also accept that such facilities in ozone nonattainment areas are unique and must include NOx emission control analyses that are distinct from similar sources in attainment areas.


Because of the proximity to ozone nonattainment areas, NOx emissions must be held to the lowest possible level.  Comparable emissions at the Longview facility are permitted at 0.08 and 0.07 lb/mmBTU (24-hour and 30-day averages, respectively) and Longview has agreed to an annual emissions rate of 0.065 lb/mmBtu, 35 % lower than proposed at the GERRP facility.  The conclusion that this should not apply because GERRP uses a CFB boiler makes a mockery of the intent of the Clean Air Act.  The Kentucky Mountain Power waste coal CFB facility proposes to meet the 0.07 lb/mmBtu rate.  Even the Robinson Power facility has a 0.08 lb/mmBtu limit imposed as a 30-day rolling average.


Finally, it is my understanding that CFB plants produce a higher proportion of NOx as N2O than do pulverized coal facilities.  Because N2O is an extremely potent greenhouse gas (much more so than NO2), and because it is also active in ozone formation, its emissions must also be regulated.  I am not familiar with the limitation on NOx limits “as NO2” but it is critical that appropriate methods be used to assure that all NOx species are included in limits, that monitoring be adequate to detect all NOx species, and that this limitation is not used as a vehicle to allow emissions of numerous other NOx species.

5.  Testing requirements in the Notice Part 5 (a) are inadequate and make the permit unenforceable.  Emission limits should be required for other HAPs.

5.a.  Require Continuous Emissions Monitoring System for mercury.

5.b. Make permit limits for H2SO4 enforceable by using CEMs data for SO2 as a surrogate for assessing compliance.

5.c.  Augment monitoring and set enforceable limits for other HAPs.

5.d.  Use fuel chlorine and fluorine content as a surrogate for HCl and HF emissions.

I support the proposed mercury emissions limit of 1.1835 x10-6 lb/MWh; however, a Continuous Emissions Monitoring System must be required to assure compliance with this limit.  Such a CEMS for mercury was agreed to by the Longview facility, and is required under the new EPA mercury Cap and Trade rule.  Because waste coal fuels derived from piles as proposed by Robinson are extremely heterogenous, monitoring based solely on occasional fuel sampling or annual stack tests is unlikely to give meaningful results.  Thus, the methods proposed in Chapter 139 (e.g., Method 29 or Method 101) are clearly inadequate.

Please note that the State of Connecticut is requiring utilities to meet a standard of 0.6 lb/Trillion BTU, or substantially lower than the level previously thought attainable.  Several other states are considering similar standards, indicative of how rapidly improvements in technology are occurring.  I recommend that, if monitoring data show such a standard is achievable, the mercury emissions limit be lowered in future operating permits.

Likewise, Method 8 for testing H2SO4 is also inadequate.  Since a strong relationship between H2SO4 and SO2 emission occurs, the CEMS for SO2 should be used as a surrogate for H2SO4.  The permit should clearly specify that a violation detected based on CEMS data for SO2 shall constitute a violation of H2SO4 emissions limit.

Annual stack tests for arsenic, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, nickel, and lead should be augmented by weekly sampling of waste coal and run-of-mine coal fuel stocks.  Emissions limits should be established for those not already specified in the permit.  It is unclear why emissions monitoring is required for many of these HAPs when no enforceable standard is required in the permit, but this absence highlights the unenforceable nature of many permit “requirements”.  The Clean Air act mandates that permit requirements be “practicably enforceable”, and the failure to even provide an emissions limit means that no matter how high the monitoring shows the HAPs emissions to be, no violation would be created, and no enforcement action could be taken.

Similarly, weekly sampling of fuels to determine chlorine and fluorine content should be used as a surrogate to determine compliance with HCl and HF emission limits.

For each of the above, the Plan Approval should include a statement that violations of the limits for the surrogate shall constitute a violation of the emission limit.

Note:  On page 23 of the Mark Gorog technical review memo, the BAT for Mercury (second paragraph) states that “the limit for bituminous coal-fired units is 6 lb/MWh”  The correct value should be 6 x 10-6 lb/MWh.

6.  The statement at 4 (l) that the Department may revise emission limits based on demonstrated performance is unacceptable.


This provision creates the potential that any Plan Approval or permit issued is unenforceable.  Exceeding an emissions limit becomes an excuse for revising the limit, not an enforceable violation.


We have faced exactly this problem repeatedly in West Virginia.  A local facility received numerous complaints because of formaldehyde emissions, but the WV-DEP insisted that they met all permit requirements, although the limits for formaldehyde were based solely on engineering controls, not actual monitoring.  When monitoring was finally conducted, it was found that formaldehyde emissions were four times the permit limits.  But although a Notice of Violation was issued, it was resolved through a compliance order that simply required the company to apply for a revised permit that authorized the previously illegal emissions rates.


This example of regulatory misbehavior has created a horrible level of cynicism and distrust of the agency and the company involved, not to mention legitimate concerns for public health and safety.  The implication is that companies have an inherent right to pollute, no matter what the health consequences, and those members of the public who complain (for four years) will never have their concerns addressed, even when illegal behavior was demonstrated.


The contention by PA-DEP in the response to comments for the Robinson facility illustrates exactly this same level of arrogance and bias in favor of the polluting company.  The inclusion of the statement that:


“Any revision of the allowable emission rates shall be accomplished by a minor modification…”

actually exacerbates the situation, as a minor modification may go through without any public notice or comment, hidden from those members of the public most adversely affected by an emissions increase.


I recommend that this provision either be deleted, or that it be amended to clarify that emissions limits may be made more stringent, but that exceedances of the limits constitute a violation for which fines and penalties apply.  Any modification that results in increased emissions limits must be accomplished through a complete New Source Review permit with adequate public involvement.
7.  Cumulative impacts from economic growth must be adequately quantified and described.

The application (p. 8-2) must be revised to properly acknowledge the cumulative impacts from economic growth from the project.  The applicant has argued, and local economic development agencies believe, that significantly increased economic activity due to indirect economic growth from the GERRP project will occur.  Yet, the application improperly concludes that:

 “no significant increase in population in the area will occur and thus no significant change in demand for housing units in the area.”  

The applicant cannot claim to local development agencies that the project is important because of the significant economic growth it will generate, but then turn around and claim to PA-DEP that no significant economic growth is expected.  These indirect project impacts are especially significant because the area is already in nonattainment for ozone, one of the pollutants most likely to be affected by increases in housing and traffic.

A full analysis of growth related impacts must be included before a permit can be issued.
8.  No provision for greenhouse gas emissions reductions is provided.

Although not currently mandated in the Clean Air Act, offsets of greenhouse gas emissions should be investigated.  With everything that we already know about global warming, issuance of air permits for fossil-fuel-fired power plants is extremely short-sighted and irresponsible.  While this clearly impacts the relative competitiveness of coal as an energy source, these costs are real and should not be ignored.

I recommend that PA-DEP explore innovative approaches to offsetting the impacts of greenhouse gas emissions and incorporate such approaches into the Plan Approval for the Robinson Power facility.  The fact that the Department has no authority to require offsets for the emissions of greenhouse gases should not preclude even voluntary efforts by PA-DEP to reduce those emissions..

9.  Soils and Vegetation Impact analyses are incorrect and must be re-evaluated.

The application (p. 8-2) also must be revised to properly acknowledge the impacts to vegetation and soils from air pollution emissions from the Longview project.  The conclusion that:

 “the projects emissions will not harm vegetation” 

is simply incorrect and not scientifically defensible.  The area already exceeds EPA screening thresholds for SO2, and no assessment of ozone impacts on vegetation is provided, even though ozone is the pollutant most likely to cause plant injury.  For more up-to-date data, please review any of the impact analyses provided by U.S.-EPA for the NOx SIP Call and the Ozone standard rules (Federal Register, 1996, and others), or consult more recent textbooks such as “S. V. Krupa.  1997.  Air pollution, plants and people.  American Phytopathological Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.”


It is well-established in the plant pathology literature that plants are much more susceptible to ozone and sulfur dioxide exposure than people.  While susceptibility to ozone varies among plant species, approximately 50 % of plant species will experience a 10 % or greater yield loss when exposed to long-term concentrations averaging just 50 ppb, well below the human health standard set by EPA of 80 ppb (8-hour average).  Given that ozone levels in the area already exceed the human health standard, plant health is already affected in most years and any additional increment will cause an adverse impact to agriculture and forestry.  Ozone exposure has been documented to result in significant reductions in plant growth, even when no visible foliage symptoms occur, so the presence of foliar symptoms on indicator species is a clear demonstration of adverse effect already occurring.  Impacts from SO2 are more commonly associated with acute exposure, but additional acidic deposition on poorly buffered soils poses a significant threat to timber productivity, especially in the most valuable, high-elevation forests.  It seems likely that the lack of expertise in plant pathology at PA-DEP may contribute to acceptance of this improper analysis and the resulting incorrect conclusions.  The failure to properly consider the adverse health and environmental impacts is a major contributor to the tendency to permit unreasonably high air pollution emissions levels.  

No permit should be issued until impact analyses properly document, and the permit properly mitigates, impacts to vegetation and soils.
In conclusion, section 127.13b. “Denial of plan approval application” states that:

“(a) The Department will deny a plan approval for a source if one or more of the following applies: 

....

(2) In the design of the source, provision has not been made for adequate demonstration and verification of compliance, including source testing or alternative means to demonstrate and verify compliance.” 

The proposed Plan clearly does not provide “adequate demonstration and verification of compliance”.  Therefore, I recommend that the Plan for GERRP facility be withdrawn.  After proper analysis and full public notification, a revised plan with lower emission limits (which comply, at a minimum with BACT and LAER requirements for wet scrubbers and SCR), a mitigation plan for acid rain and greenhouse gas impacts, and improved monitoring and enforcement language should be required for this facility.  The conclusion in the Response to Comments for the Robinson facility that:

 “The Department believes that our approval and the application contain adequate features for demonstration and verification of compliance.”

is contradicted by the sheer number of exceptions noted above.  Failure to resolve these well-documented flaws should not be summarily dismissed with a flippant “we disagree”, but needs to be seriously addressed with proper analyses and documentation before a Plan Approval is issued.  At a minimum, common professional courtesy would require that a response identify the reasons and supporting data for disagreeing with the comments.






Sincerely,






Dr. James Kotcon

cc:

Dave Campbell, U.S. EPA

Clyde Thompson, U. S. Forest Service

Cindy Huber, U.S. Forest Service

Christi Gordon, National Park Service

Don Shepherd, National Park Service

Joe Lovett, Appalachian Center for the Economy and the Environment

